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1.

Cast of Characters

BYRA:  25

RAMSEY:  25

Place
Two Bedroom Apartment

Time
7:30AM



2.

Setting: A modern day two bedroom apartment.

At Rise: RAMSEY stands in the living room facing BYRA, who stands 
next to the front door beside her luggage.  Byra wears a coat, scarf, 
and hat.
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RASMEY:  Don't do this to me.

BYRA:  If it wasn't for the overnight storm, I would have been long 
gone and we wouldn't be having this conversation.  

RAMSEY:  Who's picking you up?

BYRA:  I ordered a cab.

RASMEY:  ...If you stayed another month, it would buy me more time.

BYRA (hysterically):  Ha Ha!  You must be insane.

RAMSEY:  But I'm gonna get thrown out in the street.

BYRA:  Good!  That should be the least of your worries!

RAMSEY: But it's true, Byra, there is no way I'm going to find 
another roommate before the next month's rent is due and you know I'm 
broke as shit.

BYRA:  Cry me a river.

RAMSEY:  I made a mistake, I said I'm sorry.

BYRA:  You made more than a mistake, Ramsey.

RAMSEY:  I said, I'm sorry.

BYRA:  Sorry.  I know you're sorry but sometimes that word doesn't 
carry enough weight when the circumstances of what someone does far 
outreaches that of their apology.  

RASMEY:  So, that's it then?

BYRA:  That's it.

RAMSEY:  Tell me, what can I do to make things right between us?  If 
sorry isn't good enough, what is?  

BYRA:  There's no quick fix.

RAMSEY:  I just want to make it right.

BYRA:  Right now you're lucky I don't call my brothers and have them 
come beat your face in.

RAMSEY:  Really?

BYRA:  Really.
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RAMSEY:  You know me, you know what I did came completely out of the 
fact that---

BRYA:  You're fucked up...that fact?  Too many drugs, alcohol, 
sleeping behind my back with my best friend---

RAMSEY:  I thought I was your best friend.

BYRA:  Come on, Rams! 

RAMSEY:  I thought I was---

BYRA:  Stop it!  Right now you aren't anything but a piece of shit.

RAMSEY:  You know I've never done anything like that before, you know 
that I was way out of my head for me to even imagine doing something 
like that and I swear to you, I swear on my life, I don't remember 
shit, I don't remember doing anything that you described me doing and 
I know we both have the wounds to prove it---I know I did what I did 
but I can't believe I hurt you and I can't---it scares the hell out 
of me, Byra and now you're leaving and I think I need help, I don't 
know what to do about anything in my life, I'm so fucked up man, I am 
so fucked right now...last thing I would ever do, I would never, I 
swear, I would never intentionally try to physically hurt you, 
especially in a sexual way and I know it all sounds like an excuse, I 
know it does but please, you know me for my whole life, you know me, 
you know I love you.  It was me but it wasn't the real me.

BYRA:  I don't even know who the real you is anymore.  Ever since we 
moved in this place together and I got a closer look into who you 
are, I never knew you were so caught up with the habit and at first I 
thought it was some growing up phase type shit but after such a long 
time, you've only gotten worse and I have spoken to you about it on 
more than one occasion and look where it led us.  

Last night, you were a monster.  I had to fight you off of me.  I 
kept screaming in your ear and the louder I screamed the more intense 
you became, like you were possessed...you were so strong...the way 
you pressed yourself against me and muffled my mouth with your hand, 
it was, it was like I was living in a horror movie.

I am so frightened of you.  I keep expecting you to flip again, to 
turn into that beast and if I didn't bash my computer hard drive 
across your head, I can't even...I have no idea what you would have 
done to me and how far things would have gone and that is something I 
never wish to experience ever again for the rest of my life.

Right now, you are an animal in my eyes and I can't erase the monster 
you became from my mind.  I can't.  I won't.

RAMSEY:  I want to die.
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BYRA:  ...My cab is gonna be hear any minute, think I'll wait 
outside...

RAMSEY:  But it's freezing outside, please wait here.  

(pause. Byra remains standing with her 
luggage)

...When, uh, when do you think you're gonna come back for the rest of 
your belongings?

BYRA:  I don't know...my brothers are gonna do it, they will move me 
out.

RAMSEY (sarcastic):  Great.

BYRA:  You're safe asshole, I'm not telling them what you did cause 
they would kill you, be thankful...they will come here and move me 
out, so, act normal, like nothing happened.

RAMSEY:  Maybe I should tell them.

BYRA: What?

RAMSEY:  Maybe if I let your brother's beat me to death, you'll 
forgive me.

BYRA:  If you speak a word about this to either of my brothers, I am 
not joking Ramsey, they will hurt you worse than bad.

RAMSEY:  I want them to.

BYRA:  You sound like a child.

RAMSEY:  I know I do but I want to feel something more than what I 
feel inside!

BYRA:  Get help!

RAMSEY:  I can't!  

BYRA:  Why not?!

RAMSEY:  I don't know how to stop...I keep trying...I've made so many 
attempts...I'll go a day, two days, once I even went for a whole week 
and I thought I kicked it but no, it creeped back in...I want to 
quit, I want to get my shit straight but I can't do it alone.

BYRA:  You need to see a specialist, get treatments, find help and 
go.
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RAMSEY:  I was gonna ask you to come with me, before everything 
happened and I can't go alone.

BYRA:  Call someone from your family.

RAMSEY:  I HAVE NO FAMILY.  

BYRA:  WHAT DO YOU EXPECT ME TO DO AFTER WHAT YOU DID?! 

(RAMSEY walks towards BYRA) 

RAMSEY:  Please, take me there now, I'll go now...

BYRA:  DON'T YOU DARE come any closer or I'm gonna call the cops and 
press charges..

(RAMSEY backpeddles)

RAMSEY:  ...I'm gonna die.

BYRA:  Ramsey!  All you have to do is walk into a clinic.  If you 
want me to forgive you then that's what I expect you to do.

RAMSEY:  For real?

BYRA:  If you walk into a clinic and get treatment, I'll talk to you 
again.

RAMSEY:  So you were gonna leave forever?

BYRA:  Of course.

(pause.) 

RAMSEY:  I'll do it.  For you.  Whatever monster I turned into I want 
killed.  I want to get help.  

BYRA:  This is something you are going to have to do on your own.

RAMSEY:  I know, I know.

(BYRA takes hold of her luggage)

Uh, Byra, can I reach out to you after I come out of the facility?

BYRA:  Only if you've been treated, otherwise don't ever call me 
again and if you do before getting help, I will tell my brothers and 
I will press charges.

RAMSEY:  I can't believe this happened between us...it doesn't feel 
like it's really happened.
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(BYRA opens up the front door and walks out)

(Lights fade to black)

END OF PLAY


